TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

February 7, 2019
(UNAPPROVED)

Present:
Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Christopher Warren, Daniel J. Potvin, Carol Fachini, and Michael Denault.
Visitors:
David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Coordinator.

Luke McKay, Dog Officer.

Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  There were some miscellaneous announcements to add but there were no other changes to the agenda or its order.

MINUTES

1.  MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the regular meeting minutes of January 17, 2019 as written.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

2.  MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the emergency meeting minutes of January 28, 2019 as written.  SECONDED by Dan Potvin.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

SELECTBOARD ORDERS

The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #5  $   9,184.32   payroll 

WARRANT #6  $16,294.92   accounts payable

ROAD  CONDITIONS

1.  The new truck has arrived and is working excellent.

2.  The highway department has dealt with all kinds of weather recently:  snow, freezing rain, ice jams, and flooding.  Mike Denault asked about the excavator he saw working in the field.  Dave Tatro said it was not the town’s excavator.  The state was trying to clear out their culvert before the water flooded the Main Road.  Dave Tatro noted that the town has previously crossed private property to remove ice jams to alleviate potential damage to town roads.
3.  Dan Potvin received a phone call late at night because someone was stuck on Klondike Road during the last bad ice storm.  They had called the garage and obtained his phone number from the answering machine.  The Selectboard agreed that being out late at night and getting stuck should not constitute an emergency and the town is not a towing service.  Dan Potvin reviewed the town’s Snow and Ice Policy which states there will be a reduced level of service between the hours of 10 p.m. and 4 a.m. and noted that we do not have a bare roads policy.  He feels the garage answering machine should state if people have a true emergency, they should call 911.  If they have comments or concerns, he is happy to take the call.  Dave Tatro said the state police have called him when someone is stuck to go sand the road.  The Selectboard will send a letter to the police requesting that they not call Dave Tatro until they have come down to Stamford to assess the situation.  If someone is stuck, the police should be calling a tow truck, not the town.  If the roads are very slippery, people should be responsible and not go out if they do not have good snow tires, studs or tire chains.

4.  Dave Tatro stated that he spent $5,000.00 in materials during the last ice storm and his budget for the year is only $25,000.00.  Our budget can’t sustain a bare roads policy or round the clock service.  Chris Warren suggested the Selectboard mention the Snow and Ice Policy at town meeting.
RECYCLING

1.  Nancy Bushika spoke with Trevor Mance at TAM.  A new compactor for our plastics will cost $30,000.00.  He has not found an affordable used one but will keep looking.
2.  Lori Shepard has not contacted TAM to question the difference in the $183.00 organics bill vs. the $30.00 compost charge.
DOGS/DOG KENNEL

1.  The 2017 price for a two-stall dog kennel from Sheds N Stuff was $3,200.00.  The current price is $4,200.00 but they agreed to build it for us for $3,680.00.  The amount budgeted is $2,500.00.  The Selectboard gave permission to purchase the $3,680.00 two-stall kennel.  It will be cheaper to buy a sheet of plywood to separate the stalls if the board chooses.

2.  Luke McKay updated the board on the dog bite incident of January 26, 2018.  The 10-day quarantine is complete and the dog owner brought the dog for a rabies shot and has licensed the dog with the town.  Nancy Bushika spoke with Great Fields Kennel in North Bennington, VT.  They were willing to hold the dog for 10 days for the dog owner but not for the town because they have no contract with the town.  They said our Dog Officer or Health Officer would not be able to observe the dog while it was at their facility.
3.  Luke McKay stated that he received a call concerning a new dog problem.  The dog is frequently let outside loose in the yard and bothers people walking their dogs or people just walking by.  Luke McKay received complaints about this dog a few months ago and sent a letter in early January asking for their compliance with the leash law, but the problem continues.  The dog is not licensed with the town.  A letter will be sent by certified mail to the tenants and the landlord requesting compliance and stating that continued violations would be considered a second offense.  Luke McKay will also talk to the tenants.

4.  There will not be a rabies clinic in Stamford at the firehouse this March.  There are not enough volunteers or help this year to hold the clinic.
TOWN REAPPRAISAL
After meeting with the state District Advisor and reviewing the property sales, it didn’t seem like the town could appeal the state’s decision to reappraise.  Ed Clodfelter from NEMRC suggested that the town file an appeal anyway so a letter of appeal has been sent to the state.  The state has acknowledged receipt of letter and will need some time to investigate.  The Selectboard Report in the Town Report was revised to reflect this change.
TOWN MEETING PREPARATION

The Selectboard will have a handout available to provide information on the state’s 2-1-1 program.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
1.  Bill Levine, Sheila Lawrence and Lori Shepard attended the recent LEPC meeting in Bennington, VT.  The Local Emergency Operations Plan (LEOP) has been revised and is now called the Local Emergency Management Plan (LEMP).  They explained the FEMA equipment classifications and helped show us how to categorize our equipment.  After town meeting the town will complete and file the new LEMP.

2.  Bill Levine advised that the Selectboard members should take the ICS 100 course which provides a basic introduction to the Incident Command System (ICS) and the ICS 402 course which is an overview of the Selectboard’s responsibility as managers of an emergency.  Chris Warren went online and it looked like online courses were not available anymore.  They may be available through the national system.  Chris Warren will forward the email for the rest of the board and Bill Levine will look into the online courses and will see about using the school’s computer room.
3.  All the 911 compliance letters have been mailed out.  Bill Levine has received a few minor complaints.  The fire department has received at least twenty requests for address signs.  There has been a good response.  Bill Levine intends to follow up in early May with another letter.

4.  Nancy Bushika received a letter from FEMA concerning a risk hazard mapping assessment and planning meeting.  She wasn’t able to attend the meeting but did look on the map for Reservoir Brook which feeds into Roaring Brook near the Woodford/Stamford town line.

5.  Bill Levine and Dave Tatro will be attending a spring flooding conference on February 21, 2019.
WEBSITE POLICY

The Selectboard signed the revised Website Policy.

UNIFORM MUNICIPAL EXCESS WEIGHT PERMIT

The board approved a Uniform Municipal Excess Weight Permit application from Cardinal Logistics Management Corporation.   The appropriate fee and insurance information was received from the applicant.

STATE MAPPING PROJECT

Letters have been sent to the mapping companies that have contacted Stamford summarizing the town’s copying fees.  When the town clerk looked up the fees, the state allows $5.00/hour up to $25.00/day, not the $2.00/hour fee previously stated.  The letter was changed to correct this amount.   Although the state will decide which companies are awarded the bid, the town can recommend who they want, or don’t want, to work with and the state will take it under consideration when making their decision.

ASSESSOR SEMINAR
Sally Bohl and Lori Shepard will attend a NEMRC CAMA seminar next week.  It may be helpful if the town clerk has an overview of the assessor software for consistency.

NEMRC VULNERABILITY

The Selectboard discussed an article in the Vermont Digger recently as well as a letter they received concerning vulnerabilities affecting NEMRC software.  There has not been any security breach; an IT company discovered the issues and presented their findings to NEMRC.  In 2018 NEMRC took steps to alleviate many of the potential risks by requiring stronger passwords and automatically removing sensitive tax files 48 hours after creation.  Chris Warren suggested the town clerk use a password manager program and offered to talk to her after the meeting.  Chris Warren acknowledged that the security issues are serious but they are not the common ways that hackers use to attack.
STAMFORD/CLARKSBURG SCHOOL MERGER

The Interstate Merger Committee held an informational joint town meeting in Clarksburg in January and has scheduled a second meeting for Monday, February 25, 2019 at 6:30 p.m. in Clarksburg.  All are invited to attend.  If you would like to sign up for email updates on the status of the merger feasibility study, send a request to interstatemerger@pcgus.com.

BUILDING COMMUNITY GROUP

Nancy Bushika received an email concerning the grant the Building Community Group is applying for.  She will see what they need and will get in touch with Pat Sullivan.

PLANNING COMMISSION

1.  Nancy Bushika read a letter of resignation received from Teresa Stimpson dated February 5, 2019.

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the resignation of Teresa Stimpson as Planning Commission alternate.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.
2.  Dan Potvin stated that they have approved the revisions to Chapter 10 – Energy in the Town Plan.  They have scheduled their first public hearing for Monday, March 25, 2019 at 7 p.m.

3.   Dan Potvin stated that several of the Planning Commission members have not been attending the meetings.  They will be revising the Zoning By-laws and it is important to have everyone’s input.  The board discussed enforcing attendance, removing members who are not active, or not re-appointing inactive members.  A letter will be sent to members of all boards with terms expiring in 2019 to thank them for their service and ask if they would like to be re-appointed.
SPAGETTI DINNER DANCE

A group in town is putting on a spaghetti supper at Stamford School on Saturday, March 2, 2019.  Dancing will follow with Champagne Jam, a local band that plays music from the 50’s and 60’s .  It should be a fun community event.  Tickets are available at $10.00 each.
MOTION by Mike Denault to adjourn.  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.








Christopher Warren
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REMINDERS

1.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org.

2.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
3.  The deadline to register to vote in the March 5, 2019 election is Tuesday, March 5, 2019.  Applications for addition to the checklist will be accepted up to and during the voting hours of 10 a.m. to 7 p.m.

4.  Absentee ballots will be available until 5:00 p.m. on Monday, March 4, 2019.  Please call the town office at 802-694-1361.

5.  Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member, please review the expiring appointed positions in the town report and contact a member of that board or the Selectboard.







